GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION

Washington, DC  20417
August 30, 2011
GSA BULLETIN 2011-B1
Nursing Mothers in the Federal Workplace
TO:  Heads of Federal Agencies

SUBJECT:   Nursing Mothers in the Federal Workplace
1.  What is the purpose of this bulletin?  This bulletin provides guidance on workplace accommodations for employees who are nursing mothers in buildings under the jurisdiction, custody or control of the U.S. General Services Administration (GSA).  

2.  When does the bulletin expire?  This bulletin remains in effect until canceled.

3.  What is the background?  Consistent with the requirements of section 4207 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. 111-148, which added a new subsection (r) to section 7 of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 (codified as amended at 29 U.S.C. 207(r)), Federal agencies must provide an employee with (1) a reasonable break time to express breast milk for her nursing child for 1 year after the child's birth each time such employee has need to express the milk; and (2) a place, other than a bathroom, that is shielded from view and free from intrusion from coworkers and the public that may be used by the employee to express breast milk. On December 22, 2010, in accordance with authority delegated to the U.S. Office of Personnel Management (OPM) by President Obama on December 20, 2010, OPM issued a memorandum to assist executive agencies in the implementation of this new law and directed agencies to consult with GSA for establishing procedures for implementing the portion of the law that directed agencies to make space available for employees to express breast milk.     
4.  What type of space is an agency required to make available for nursing mothers?  
a.  An agency is required to provide a space, other than a bathroom (even if the bathroom is private), that is shielded from view and free from intrusion from coworkers and the public.
b.  The space does not have to be a permanent, dedicated space for use by nursing mother employees.  A space temporarily created or converted into a space for expressing milk or made available when needed by nursing mothers is sufficient to meet the requirement in the law, provided that the space is shielded from view and free from any intrusion from coworkers and the public.  The location provided must be functional as a space for expressing breast milk. 

c.  If there is no employee with a need to express breast milk, then the agency is not required to provide a lactation space.

d.  The first space to be considered should be a private exam or resting room in the building's health unit.  Most health units support a Nursing Mother's Program and provide a space for lactating mothers to use.  In the event that the health unit lactation space is only available during the health unit's regular hours of operation, an alternative space must be identified when use is needed outside of those times.  
e.  Quiet rooms and conference rooms are appropriate for nursing mothers, provided that any windows can be covered by shades or blinds.  The room must be available when a nursing mother needs it; however, reasonable wait time is permissible while someone else is using the room, but a mother should not be expected to wait longer than 30 minutes.  If possible, a particular quiet room in the building should be designated as the lactation space and nursing mothers should have first priority in the room.  In addition, if the space provided is a multi-purpose space (i.e., it will be used for other meetings or purposes when not used for lactation purposes), it should have a lock.  

f.  An agency that wishes to provide a permanent, dedicated lactation room for its employees must pay rent to GSA for the space.  The finishes and fixtures for the room are considered Tenant Improvements for purposes of GSA's pricing policy.   The room should be large enough to contain an end table, two chairs, a small refrigerator, and a trash can.  In addition, the room should have at least two electrical outlets.  One outlet would be for the pump and the other could accommodate the refrigerator and any personal pumps.  If possible, the room should have a sink.  If that is not possible, then a sink should be nearby.     

g.  Child care centers in Federal buildings are generally not set up to support the lactation space requirement.  While they may make provisions for mothers to come nurse an infant that is enrolled in the center, they usually do not have a dedicated space for expressing milk that meets the requirements of the law.  

5.  What are some additional information and resources?  The OPM memorandum issued on December 22, 2010, provides guidance to executive branch civilian employees on workplace accommodations for employees who are nursing mothers.  This memorandum and additional supporting information may be found at the website for the Chief Human Capital Officers Council (CHCOC.gov) located at http://chcoc.gov/transmittals/TransmittalDetails.aspx?TransmittalID=3281.  The memorandum provides important information relating to break time and space for nursing mothers.  Additional information on establishing a Nursing Mother's Program is available on the OPM website located at

http://www.opm.gov/Employment_and_Benefits/WorkLife/OfficialDocuments/HandbooksGuides/Nursing/index.asp.
6.  What must I do as a result of this bulletin?  
a.  Federal agencies must notify their employees of the contents of this bulletin to raise awareness about the law.
b.  Federal agencies should review any applicable regulations or policies and collective bargaining agreements before making determinations on workplace accommodations for employees who are nursing mothers. 

c.  Federal agencies occupying space in buildings under GSA's jurisdiction, custody or control should contact their building manager to discuss space solutions in their particular building. 
7.  Whom must I contact for further information?  Further information regarding this bulletin may be obtained from the GSA Office of Governmentwide Policy by sending an e-mail message to Robert Holcombe at robert.holcombe@gsa.gov, or by calling (202) 501-1777.  

By delegation of the Administrator of General Services
/s/
Kathleen M. Turco
Associate Administrator

Office of Governmentwide Policy
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